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The Newcastle University Students’ Association’s Submission to the

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations and Education References Committee Inquiry into Higher Education Funding and Regulatory Legislation
The principles of the Government’s higher education package.

The Commonwealth identifies four underlying principles considered when formulating the “Backing Australia’s Future” higher education package: sustainability, quality, equity and diversity.  The Newcastle University Students’ Association agrees that these are essential elements to ensuring a worthwhile higher education system, and likewise recognises the need for reform, but regards the package put forward to be counterproductive to meeting these principles.  

On the one hand the government recognises that universities “must be freed from unnecessary constraint” if they are to attain sustainability, while at the same time the net effect of the Commonwealth package is to impose restrictions on how funding is to be met and who can afford to benefit.  The package points to deregulation of fees as a way of freeing up universities, yet the uncertainty and instability that this deregulation will create can only be detrimental to sustainability.  

The Commonwealth seeks to enhance the reputation of Australian universities, through improved quality of teaching and learning.  The introduction of the National Institute for Learning and Teaching, new teaching awards and performance funding are all positive measures towards higher quality of education.  However, the reputation of Australian universities can only be marred by the “money over merit” mentality which the lift on domestic full fee restrictions will present.  

NUSA regards proposed schemes, such as the Commonwealth Accommodation Scholarship and the Commonwealth Education Costs Scholarship, to be encouraging steps in the direction of equity for those students from underprivileged backgrounds, although seriously under funded.  However, the deregulation of HECS and increase in allowable full fee paying positions make any such attempts at equity a moot point.  

The Government claims to value diversity.  Yet, by coercing universities to specialise by way of “forging distinct missions”, and by concentrating on the labour market needs of the nation, the Government ignores that diversity which already exists within individual universities.  Over the years, universities’ “personalities” have been forged by the university communities which they serve.  Newcastle, for example, is well known for its Faculty of Medicine, as well as its Classics Department.  The Government’s attempts at “diversity” threaten to destroy the individual character of the University.

The effect of these proposals upon sustainability, quality, equity and diversity in teaching and research at universities, with particular reference to:

The financial impact on students

The Commonwealth boasts that, under their education package, no student will have to pay up front fees. Although this is true, the overall costs that students and their families will have to eventually pay far outweigh those incurred under the current system.  Students will continue to have the choice to defer their HECS payments but, with universities free to decide how much they will charge, there is a very real possibility that these payments will be up to 30% higher than the indexed HECS rate.  At the same time there will be a decrease in the benefits of paying HECS up front or making early lump repayments.  Hence, although the threshold for starting repayments has risen to $30,000, there will be little advantage.  Add to this the $50,000 debt that may be incurred should students “choose” to opt for FEE-HELP, and the interest these debts attract, and for many Australians the promise of no up front fees soon loses appeal.  At the University of Newcastle, where over 23% of enrolments were from low socio-economic backgrounds in 2001, a rise in HECS alone would mean that many of those students would have to reconsider their options.

While scholarships are proposed to alleviate students from disadvantaged backgrounds experiencing financial distress, the Commonwealth’s figures underestimate the extent of the problem.  The proposed Commonwealth Accommodation Scholarship (CAS) recognises the financial difficulties of students from regional and rural areas living away from home, and the Government plans to offer 1,500 scholarships in 2004, increased to 7,550 by 2007.  At the University of Newcastle alone last year, over 4,000 students were from regional areas outside the Hunter.  Each CAS will be worth $4,000 per year for up to four years.  This will not go far when the average rent that a student pays in Newcastle is between $85 and $95 per week.  The situation would be even worse in metropolitan areas.  The Government also proposes the Commonwealth Education Costs Scholarship (CECS), $2,000 per year for four years, to assist students from Indigenous or low socio-economic backgrounds.  According to the Commonwealth’s own figures, the number of students who fall into this category is more than twice that of students considered for CAS, yet only half the amount of a CAS will be offered, to a smaller number of students by 2007.  The fact that both the CECS and the CAS are only available to students for up to four years will add extra pressure to those students in their fifth year of study, the final year that they are eligible for the “learning entitlement”.  For some students the anxiety will affect academic performance to the point of failure, and the only way to complete their degree will be through full fee payments.  The reality is that these students, already facing financial hardships will turn away from the prospect of a $50,000 debt.

The ability of many students to continue study will be affected by the “learning entitlement” which allows them up to five years full time or equivalent of Commonwealth funded study.  Up to 43% of all students enrolled last year at Newcastle were mature aged students, and 53% of these were part-time students under the age of sixty.  Due to work and family commitments, part-time and mature aged students are inclined to take longer to complete their degrees and are more likely to be affected by the limitations that the “learning entitlement” imposes.  Another group likely to be affected is those who enrol in university straight after leaving high school.  Last year 2,554 students aged eighteen and nineteen (11.6% of overall enrolments) commenced study for the first time at Newcastle.  With the university experience being very different to the school environment, and the reality of their chosen field of study often contrary to their expectations, these students are most likely to alter their choice of subjects or change degrees.  This can often lead to one or two years of unexpected extra study.  Some students will even withdraw from university all together, returning a few years down the track when they have a better perception of what they want out of life.

The financial impact on universities
The Commonwealth claims to offer universities greater “autonomy” in giving them the “freedom” to decide how much HECS they will charge their students.  However, with the Commonwealth deciding the number of places and “discipline mix” which it will support, and denying extra funding to those universities who feel an obligation, be it ethical or practical, not to comply with the demands of the National Governance Protocols, universities will have little choice but to charge what they can in order to compete.  

According to the 2001 census results, the Hunter region, where the University of Newcastle is situated, has a higher than average unemployment rate, and average weekly earnings fall below that of NSW as a whole (www.hvrf.com.au).  Locals made up 48% of Newcastle’s students in 2002.  Hence the University will need to weigh carefully whether to disenfranchise a large percentage of its community by increasing HECS and introducing domestic full fee paying places; or to continue providing accessible education at the cost of added funding which the more prestigious universities are in a better position to demand.  The University will, of course, need to charge lower HECS rates for those courses identified by the State and Commonwealth Governments as meeting labour market needs, in order to attract the numbers agreed to when negotiating the “discipline mix”, or risk losing unfilled places after two years.  This means that, to make up the difference in loss of funding, the University would be forced to charge greater HECS for those courses not prioritised by the Government.  At Newcastle this could result in decreased enrolments in, and the eventual phasing out of, subjects such as Classics, for which Newcastle has always held a high reputation among international academia.

While the Commonwealth’s promise of additional funding towards regional campuses is encouraging, it is disconcerting that universities such as Newcastle and Wollongong are no longer deemed regional under the new scheme, due to their location within population centres of more than 250,000, or their proximity to Sydney.  Both Newcastle and Wollongong Universities have long been recognised as important regional institutions, providing stimulus and opportunity in communities which have suffered under the effects of long term recession.  Yet now their Vice Chancellors must lobby to prove their regional status, apparently overlooked when the criteria to be met for regional loading was formulated.  It is also inequitable that, as the criteria for regional loading is campus based, universities such as Newcastle must now compete with any of the larger metropolitan universities that have small satellite campuses.

The provision of fully funded university places

The proposal to allow up to 50% of entries to be full fee paying students places unnecessary demands on those students who choose to pay HECS (or have little choice but to pay HECS). HECS paying students will have to compete with students who, according to the National Union of Students’ briefing paper, are generally accepted into a degree with marks 5% lower than those of students who have been accepted on academic merit.  The Government has always argued that, once in, full fee paying students must meet the same requirements as others in order to graduate, however, the recent experience at Newcastle exposes the problems that can occur when universities rely on these fees for funding.  Regardless of the outcome of ICAC’s investigation into the now very public plagiarism case at Newcastle’s Graduate School of Business, the University’s reputation has been seriously tarnished by inferences that here money matters more than merit.  The Students’ Association has received several queries and expressions of resentment, from students concerned as to how the case will affect their own degrees’ credibility.  There has also been a recent complaint made to NUSA, that at least one school gives preference to full fee-paying international students when filling tutorial places.  NUSA is still in the process of verifying this allegation, but it does raise a further question as to whether increases in full-fee paying places will be detrimental to the completion of Commonwealth funded degrees within the five year limit of the “learning entitlement”.

Whether real or perceived, these examples highlight another side effect of increased full fee paying places:  that of growing resentment among the student populous.  If the rise in racist commentary on campus at Newcastle is anything to go by, as more students enrol in university by way of paying full fees or accessing FEE-HELP, and are successful in their studies, there will be a growing stigma attached to those students, seen as “buying” their degrees.  Indeed, the Commonwealth’s package is inherently divisive.  It promotes an education system whereby the more affluent in society are offered a wide range of opportunities, while the prospect of looming debt in order to compete, and loss of local places due to specialisation, will mean that those Australians less financially secure will be very limited in their choices.  The chances are less again for women, generally on a lower wage than men, and often tied to one spot by family.  A better way forward would be an increase in Government funded places.

The effect of this package on the relationship between the Commonwealth, the States and universities, including issues of institutional autonomy, governance, academic freedom and industrial relations.

The Commonwealth claims to value the autonomy of universities, yet the conditions for funding laid down in the package are restrictive.  One such condition under the proposed National Governance Protocols insists that members of university councils must “act solely in the interests of the institution” rather than “as a delegate or representative of a particular constituency”.  Yet the interests of students and staff are intrinsic in the interests of the university as a whole, and without input from their representatives on council would no longer be a contributing factor in decision making.  Such input has aided University Council at Newcastle in the past with decision making on issues such as support for the construction of the university railway station, and the continued operation of the Huxley Library.  These are examples that have greatly benefited the university community, not to mention the surrounding local community.  Student and staff representatives play a necessary part in giving council a complete picture of the university community and how council decisions will affect the majority of that community.  Likewise, they are an important link in letting the community know how their university is performing.

A condition of the Commonwealth’s package is that States and Territories “will need to agree” to the National Governance Protocols, and implement them accordingly.  This in effect would coerce the governments in some states into endorsing protocol that may be against their own policies and fundamental principles.  They would be caught between compromising these policies and disadvantaging universities within their jurisdiction.

The Commonwealth will work with States and Territories to determine areas of National Priority, for the moment education and nursing. The Government needs to recognise that it is not enough to make the study of these disciplines more attractive, but to also ensure that the opportunities and conditions awaiting graduates are worthwhile.

In Conclusion

The Commonwealth’s education package, through its funding proposals and initiatives such as the National Priority, shifts onto universities and their students the burden of responsibility. As improved higher education is itself a national priority, the Commonwealth needs to reassess its proposals and offer Australians seeking to better themselves some real relief.
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